Minutes of the Local Government York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Board

1.00pm at York Housing Association, Alpha Court, York

Monday 16th March 2015
1. Attendance and Apologies for Absence

Attendance: Cllr Gillian Ivey, Selby DC (Chair); Simon Parkinson, Selby DC; Sarah Hall, NYSHP; Helen Fielding, HCA; Colin Dales, Richmondshire DC;; Caroline Skelly, NYMNPA; Alison Fisher, NYMNPA; Andrew Rowe, Scarborough BC; Cllr Cowling Ryedale DC; Kim Robertshaw, Ryedale DC; Cllr Phillips Hambleton DC; Tom Brittain, City of York; Wyn Ashton, Craven DC; John Craig, ERYC; Cllr Symon Fraser, ERYC; Julia Histon, York HA; Peter Morris, Barratt/DWH; Sue Walters Thompson, Hambleton DC; Paul Lightfoot, Broadacres HA; Cllr Tracey Simpson-Laing, City of York
Apologies: Cllr Richard Foster, Craven DC; Cllr Chambers, Harrogate BC; Madeline Bell, Harrogate BD; Cllr Peter Wood, Richmondshire DC; Julian Rudd, Y, NY and ER LEP; Carl Bunnage, NYCC; Cllr Bill Chatt, Scarborough BC.
2. Minutes of meeting held on 8th December 2014
It was agreed that a note of clarification be added that the agreement was that each Local Authority agreed to contribute £6,500 per year for the three years of the Rural Housing Enabler Programme. Otherwise the minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record

3. York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Strategy 2015-21 Update
Sarah Hall outlined a paper setting out the process and progress towards adoption. The consultation period has closed although a few final comments are expected w/c 16th March. A working group of Chief Housing Officers are due to meet to refine the Action Plan on the Strategy and to undertake some risk mapping.
Following on from the discussion in the Housing Forum, the Group considered the most appropriate ways to monitor completions. Annual Monitoring Reviews are submitted to DCLG after the end of each financial year – however, this could mean that the Board/LEP are not aware of good or poor performance until C 16-18 months into the Strategy. The Board discussed the possible use of Council of Mortgage Lenders Certificates, which denote when a unit is available for occupancy/is mortgageable.
Agreed:
· To consider moving the Board date to coincide with the best date for the launch of the strategy – Possibly early Sept 2015
· There would be merit in a consistent and straightforward approach to monitoring completions
· The report was noted and agreed
Action

· Sarah Hall to investigate use of CML Certificates (n.b. pursued by Peter Morris and Geoff Egginton, Regional Director of NHBC)
· Cllr Phillips is a Board member for North Yorkshire Building Control Department and could raise at the next Board meeting
· SH to organise the purchase of a new domain name www.nycyerhousing.co.uk and the transfer of content from www.northyorkshirestrategichousing.co.uk
4. Housing Market Update – Peter Morris, Barratt/DWH
Peter gave a presentation (circulated to Board Members) which highlighted progress against Local Plans, thoughts on market capacity and the importance of certainty for the industry (which is provided though adopted Local Plans).
Members discussed the presentation and the key risks. Issues around development viability, sufficient understanding of this and the impact on delivery were also discussed.

The implications for the delivery of the Growth Deal and resulting Housing Strategy were discussed and the need for and the length of time required to adopt Local Plans. Members discussed whether these concerns and the risks presented needed to be fed back to the LEP via the Infrastructure Board and LEP Board to enable any support required.
Other issues discussed were the capacity of the industry, the skills gap and the role of small and medium sized developers.

Agreed: That the Chair raise the issues discussed with Barry Dodd (Chair of LEP Board) 
5. Changes to NPPF- Section 106 obligations on small sites
SH outlined progress since the last meeting – A paper (circulated) outlining the impact of the ministerial statement has been sent to LGA to help with their lobbying on the subject. The LGA survey has also been completed by most Y, NY & ER authorities. The information produced for the LGA also been shared with SPARSE and with Jo Lavis who is preparing evidence for the Judicial Review involving Bracknell Forest and West Berkshire Councils.
Action: SH to find out the timetable for the JR (n.b. The case is still proceeding and the hearing will be held in the High Court on 29th/30th April.)
.
Agreed: The report was noted.
6. Homes and Communities Agency Update – Verbal
Helen Fielding outlined HCA spend and programmes. The current Affordable Homes Programme ends on 31st March 2015 and spend is very back ended.

Care and Support round 2 is now open for bids and will support independent living for older people and vulnerable adults on mixed tenure schemes. Members discussed how this links with the NYCC Extra Care programme and HCA are in discussion with the Accommodation Team at NYCC. Members highlighted the importance of delivering Extra Care development in relation to the overall ambition around housebuilding rates. Platform for Life and Homelessness Change Funds are also open for bids.

Recoverable investment funds, including Builders Finance Fund and Affordable Homes Guarantee Programme, also available via continuous market engagement.
HCA focus is on facilitating bids and schemes in rural area and to use the AHP 15-18 to boost the percentage of affordable housing or enable specialist accommodation. HCA can also offer support to authorities, around help to bring existing permissions forward – any help needed should be discussed with HCA.
7. North Yorkshire Home Choice and former partners/spouses of Armed Forces Personnel
Colin Dales tabled a paper outlining the issues and options. Cllr Simpson-Laing gave background and context to the request.
Members discussed what happens currently with regard to ex partners of members of the Armed Forces if they were to present as homeless  and how likely it would be that they would be considered to have a local connection. If the proposal were pursued, there would be a need to define situations where the proposal would apply i.e. recent separation/divorce from within the CBL area and the potential number involved in the CBL area and how many homeless presentations we have in the area with this issue.

Agreed:
· That the Housing Board make a recommendation that the Choice Based Lettings/North Yorkshire Homechoice Board to consider the policy and relevant consultation if the policy is to be developed.
8. Choice Based Lettings/North Yorkshire Homechoice Update
Wyn Ashton set out the current situation. Yorkshire Housing have agreed to put off a decision to step down from the CBL Board for one year to allow further discussion. The CBL Board and currently reviewing process and policies and developing a new business plan and this presents an opportunity to look at the issues identified. There will be a need to consult widely with RPs about the need to broaden the role of CBL to reflect the high proportion of affordable rent and shared ownership.
Agreed:
· That all RP partners need to be engaged through the development of the CBL business plan

· That the Board formally ask the CBL Board to meet and consider items 7 and 8 and ways within current policy to accommodate the needs of former partners of armed forces personnel and report back to the next Housing Board meeting.
9. Housing Strategy Manager Post
(SH left the room for this item) CD outlined the paper.

Agreed:

· That the post be full time based on further confirmation from the LEP that the top up funding is available. If not available then the post would be 30 hours per week.
· LA contribution of £3,650 each per year would remain unaltered

· Hambleton DC to remain the employing body

· ERYC to confirm their position re: funding

· If the post is to be made permanent then it will need to be advertised.

10. AOB

1. Julia Histon explained the Homes For Britain Campaign and rally to members
11. Date and time of Next Meeting

Monday 13th July 1pm at Rural Arts Centre, Thirsk (possibility that this will be changed to coincide with the Housing Strategy Launch - TBA)
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